# Submission to Universal Periodic Review of China (4th Cycle) on Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and Expression in China

# Submitted by

China Rainbow Observation The Chinese Lala Association Chinese Trans Voices Human Rights in China

China Rainbow Observation is an action group focusing on LGBTQ media representation in China. It believes giving the general public equal access to LGBTQ-related media content will help reduce social stigma and discrimination against LGBTQ people in China.

The Chinese Lala Association is a group dedicated to building a united platform for Chinese Lala (LBT) to voice their concerns, connecting Lala (LBT) within China and abroad to promote the equality and rights of Chinese Lala (LBT).

Chinese Trans Voices is a group of Chinese trans activists in China and abroad. It aims to raise trans voices, advocate for trans equality, and promote trans rights for Chinese trans people in China and abroad.

Human Rights in China (HRIC) is a non-governmental organisation (NGO) founded in March 1989 by overseas Chinese students and scientists with a mission to support rights defenders and advance the institutional protection of international human rights in the People's Republic of China.

# Content

Section	Paragraph
Key Suggestions	1
Introduction	2-3
Discrimination in Education Sector	4-8
Discrimination in Workplaces	9-12
Under-recognised and under-protected Relationships	13-16
Chinese LGBTQ NGOs that lack recognition	17-21
HIV Prevalence and GBMSM Discrimination in China	22-24
Trans Rights and Challenges in China	25-30
Media Censorship and LGBTQ Visibility in China	31-34
Reproductive and Parental Rights of Lesbian and	35-38
Bisexual Women	
Conclusion	39-42

# **Key Suggestion**

- 1. We suggest Member States make the following recommendations to China on the issue of discrimination based on sexual orientation and expression:
- Legal Reform and Protection: Enhance legal protections for the LGBTQ community by amending existing laws to explicitly ban discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and expression (SOGIE), especially in areas like education, employment, and healthcare.
- Support for LGBTQ Organisations: Foster a supportive environment for LGBTQ non-governmental organisations (NGOs) by simplifying the registration process, enabling these organisations to operate legally and provide necessary services to the LGBTQ community.
- **Promotion of Sexual Health Education**: Prioritise sexual health education, particularly on HIV/AIDS prevention and treatment, to decrease infection rates among sexual minorities.
- Enhance LGBTQ Representation: Reduce censorship and promote fair representation of LGBTQ individuals in the media to increase public acceptance and understanding of sexual minorities in China.

#### Introduction

- 2. China is host to a diverse and expanding LGBTQ community, with estimates indicating that between 40 to 70 million individuals in China identify as LGBTQ (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer). Despite repeated affirmations from the Chinese Government during previous cycles of the Universal Periodic Review (UPR) and other treaty body reviews that it has taken steps to protect LGBTQ rights and eliminate all forms of discrimination based on Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, and Expression (SOGIE), LGBTQ individuals in China continue to face significant challenges in exercising their fundamental human rights.
- 3. At the legislative level, China's efforts to ensure that all its citizens can fully enjoy equal rights in their own country have notably lacked substantive progress. During the second cycle of the UPR review, China claimed to have fully implemented all three UPR recommendations (186.85, 186.89, 186.90) concerning these issues made in the preceding UPR. However, this claim contradicts the actual implementation within the country and the assertions made in its National Report. During the third cycle, the Chinese Government expressed and subsequently endorsed additional recommendations (28.83, 28.86, 28.87, 28.88, 28.89, 28.90) concerning SOGIE issues. However, these recommendations have not been implemented domestically, and the existing regulatory framework does not explicitly prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity.

#### **Discrimination in Education Sector**

- 4. When addressing the issue of campus violence, educational authorities and schools at all levels in China frequently neglect the needs of sexual minorities. Due to factors related to SOGIE, the LGBTI community frequently becomes a vulnerable group on campus, facing a higher risk of violence and bullying.
- 5. Educators in schools perpetuate outdated gender stereotypes, such as the notion that 'men and women are fundamentally different,' thereby fostering a discriminatory and oppressive environment for sexual minorities. For instance, in 2021, China's Ministry of Education responded to a proposal regarding 'preventing feminisation of male adolescents,' which was submitted by a member of the National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference. The ministry stated its intention to 'reform physical education in schools to prioritise the cultivation of a 'masculine spirit' in students. iv
- 6. Due to the absence of guidelines and proper training from the education department, teachers' limited awareness of gender equality contributes to the diminished visibility of sexual minority students. A 2016 UNDP report on the living conditions of China's sexual minorities reveals that only about 5% of them openly disclose their sexual orientation and gender identity at school, while 40% report experiencing unfair treatment or discrimination due to their SOGIE. Among these sexual minorities, transgender students experience the most severe educational impacts, with dropout rates exceeding 20% and heightened exposure to discrimination at home, school, and the workplace.
- 7. In recent years, there have been instances of multiple suicides among sexual minority students in China, with some incidents involving school teachers as perpetrators. In 2022, Gao Yan, a dance performance student at Shandong Art Institute, tragically took their own life. The limited media coverage surrounding this issue leaves room for multiple factors contributing to the student's suicide. However, some netizens claimed that his class teacher had verbally bullied Gao Yan due to his sexual orientation. vi
- 8. Some schools in China have expelled students for coming out, infringing upon their education rights. For example, in December 2019, a Beijing Economic and Trade Technical School student was forced to transfer after openly expressing his homosexuality and advocating against discrimination. vii As a preschool education major, the school believed that the student's future work in kindergartens could potentially impact children's physical and mental development.

# **Discrimination in Workplaces**

- 9. In China, the absence of specific anti-discrimination laws protecting sexual minorities has led to prevalent employment discrimination against the LGBTQ community. This highlights an urgent need for clear legal provisions to safeguard their right to equal employment opportunities. Despite several provisions in Chinese law prohibiting employment discrimination (for example, China's Labor Law explicitly mentions the principle of "equal employment"), viii Chinese laws and policies do not explicitly prohibit employment discrimination based on SIGIE.
- 10. According to the UNDP, research revealed that workplace discrimination against LGBTI individuals had reached a rate of 21%. Due to hostile work environments, a majority of sexual minorities opt not to disclose their identities. Among the survey respondents, 74.9% preferred not to disclose their sexual minority status, 19.7% chose partial disclosure, and only 5.4% opted for full disclosure. ix
- 11. Only a small number of companies have created inclusive and gender-diverse work environments. Due to the public disclosure of their LGBTI identity, individuals often suffer employment discrimination and even humiliation. For example, in 2018, their school was for their homosexuality. In 2019, Wu Wei, who worked in a town government in Zhejiang Province, faced gossip and ostracisation from colleagues and superiors due to his homosexuality, leading him to attempt suicide, though he was saved.<sup>x</sup>
- 12. Transgender individuals face significant barriers in seeking employment, particularly those who have undergone gender affirmation surgery but are unable to alter the gender stated on their educational certificates. For instance, since 2018, a transgender female student, with legal assistance, took nearly two years to successfully persuade the Liaoning Provincial Department of Education to alter her certificates to reflect her new name and gender.<sup>xi</sup> This case highlights the absence of legal provisions to address these issues, leaving the employment rights of transgender individuals largely reliant on personal resolutions.

# **Under-recognised and under-protected Relationships**

13. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights affirms the right to marriage for all individuals, regardless of sexual orientation, including LGBTQ individuals. In contrast, China's legal framework defines marriage exclusively as a union between a man and a woman, resulting in the marginalisation of LGBTQ individuals and same-sex partners. Xii As a result, same-sex couples are denied spousal rights, including social security, workplace benefits, and legal protection against discrimination regarding joint property, medical treatment, and child-rearing.

- 14. To establish familial structures, many LGBTQ individuals in China have turned to heterosexual marriage, adoption, or surrogacy. According to a 2020 survey conducted by Love Makes a Family, out of 9,955 respondents aged 18 and above, 76% reported cohabiting with a same-sex partner, and 5% were raising children with a same-sex partner. A study conducted by Diversified Family revealed that among sexual minority females, a considerable proportion either intended to have children or were already parents. However, the lack of social support discouraged those not planning to raise children. xiii
- 15. The longing of LGBTQ individuals in China to form families was exemplified in 2015 when a lesbian couple held a public ceremony in China inspired by the US Supreme Court's legalisation of same-sex marriage. However, despite increasing calls for legal protection for same-sex couples, China's judicial system continues to uphold discriminatory positions.
- 16. A poignant case from 2019 in Shenyang Province involved an elderly lesbian couple who had lived together for over 50 years. When one partner became mentally incapacitated, her partner couldn't legally become her guardian. Their co-owned properties and bank accounts were left unprotected, leading to legal battles among their relatives. The court recognised their lifelong partnership but determined that their relationship did not meet the criteria for protection under the Marriage Law.xv

#### Chinese LGBTQ NGOs that lack legal recognition

17. In recent years, the legal and socio-economic environments for LGBTQ NGOs in China have been deteriorating. Numerous laws and policies have been issued or implemented to regulate the operations of domestic and international NGOs operating in mainland China. New government offices and mechanisms have been established to ensure these laws and policies' rigorous and effective enforcement. Consequently, there has been a significant decrease in the number of LGBTQ NGOs, projects, and activists in mainland China. Key challenges faced by LGBT NGOs operating in mainland China include:

Challenges with proper registration for LGBTO NGOs

18. In 2016, two crucial laws were passed to regulate NGOs: the Charity Law, which focuses on domestic NGOs, and the Law on Administration of Activities of Overseas Non-governmental Organizations in Mainland China (ONGO Law), which applies to other NGOs (including those based in Hong Kong, Macau, and Taiwan). \*\*\* However, domestic Chinese LGBTQ NGOs, who were previously required to register as for-profit companies or operate without registration,

continue to encounter legal obstacles in registering as charitable organisations. Since the implementation of the Charity Law in September 2016, no Chinese LGBTQ NGO has been able to obtain official registration. Some organisations can successfully register after omitting LGBTQ-related content from their applications. As a result, their registration licenses do not provide legal authorisation for organising activities related to LGBTQ issues. In 2019, several LGBTQ NGOs were denounced as criminal organisations and disbanded by the Government. xvii

19. The ONGO Law took efforts in January 2017, no overseas LGBTQ NGOs have been granted legal status to establish local representative offices or conduct temporary activities. Due to their inability to fulfil registration requirements, such as securing a Professional Supervisory Unit within the Chinese government system or public institutions, most overseas NGOs working on human rights issues were compelled to terminate their operations in mainland China. xviii Successfully registered overseas NGOs that previously implemented LGBTQ-related projects have been compelled to abandon these projects in order to maintain their legal operations in the country.

# Restrictive access to funding

- 20. Chinese LGBTQ NGOs face increasing obstacles in accessing funding from domestic or international sources, many of which stem directly from restrictive policies. The Chinese Government does not provide funding to support the development of LGBTQ NGOs. In practice, certain community-based NGOs that focus on HIV prevention and AIDS care for gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (GBMSM) are eligible to apply for and receive public funding. However, strict conditions and auditing procedures restrict the utilisation of the financing for LGBTQ-related matters.
- 21. As public fundraising regulations have tightened in China, LGBTQ NGOs have faced increasing obstacles in raising funds. Initially, these organizations managed to navigate these restrictions by collaborating with supportive foundations and internet platforms. However, by 2022, mounting pressure from authorities has left these organizations with practically no lawful means to publicly raise funds.

### **HIV Prevalence and GBMSM Discrimination in China**

22. Gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (GBMSM) in China are at higher risk of contracting HIV than other at-risk sub-population groups, such as heterosexual couples. In recent years, China has controlled the spread of HIV through other transmission routes whilst facing surging new HIV infections through condomless sex, especially among GBMSM.xixxx Among all the available

efficacious and cost-effective HIV prevention approaches, a key solution would be to increase the availability of Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP). Studies show that HIV PrEP should be better promoted among MSM in China to reduce HIV transmissions. \*\*xixxiixxiii\*\* However, the public provision of PrEP in China is remarkably low. Until now, there has been no nationwide PrEP implementation project. \*\*xxiv\*\* As a result, in 2020, only 5,337 people were reported to have initiated PrEP in China, a per capita rate of 0 users per 10,000 population. In comparison, those who have initiated PrEP and the per capita rate of use in the UK (18,154/2.7), Thailand (22,388/3.2) and the US (203,837/6.2) are much higher. \*\*xv\*\*

- 23. China has many people living with HIV/AIDS (PLWHA), many of whom are GBMSM. In recent years, newly diagnosed HIV/AIDS cases among younger and older GBMSM have risen at an alarming rate. As a result, the GBMSM community not only has a disproportionally heavy disease burden of HIV/AIDS but also experiences a higher degree of social discrimination. Even though policies protecting the equal rights of PLWHA, such as The Regulations on AIDS Prevention and Treatment, have existed since 2006, discrimination still prevails in Chinese society. It renders difficulties when PLWHA seek healthcare service, education, and employment. PLWHA have been continuously denied equal employment opportunities to work as public servants or serve in the military. In recent years, some worrying trends to infringe PLWHA's rights have emerged. For example, although the international scientific community has established that undetectable HIV viral load (successful treatment) equals untransmissible (U=U), China still criminalises PLWHA involved in commercial sex as they might be deemed as intentionally transmitting HIV/AIDS. xxvi Furthermore, in 2020, the southwestern Yunnan province passed a local law criminalising PLWHA who do not disclose their HIV status to their partners. xxvii
- 24. Chinese society generally holds negative views towards GBMSM, resulting in challenges for community-based NGOs advocating for sexual education and HIV/AIDS prevention among GBMSM. These organizations often struggle to register or secure government funding unless affiliated with governmental institutions. Increased authority intervention and decreasing government funding pose sustainability challenges, limiting their operations and events.

# Trans Rights and Challenges in China

25. It is estimated that about 4 million trans people live in China. While Chinese trans individuals can change their gender marker in certain legal documents post-sex reassignment surgery, accessing such surgery and obtaining full legal gender recognition remains challenging. Additionally, in recent years, China has started limiting some trans rights, including access to hormone replacement therapy, self-expression in media, and protection from conversion therapy.

- 26. In 2022, China updated the management regulation of sex reassignment surgery, xxix lowered the minimum age to 18, simplified mandatory operative procedures, and deleted some requirements. But this regulation still demands trans people inform their family members as a requirement, and in practice, most hospitals need trans people to have consent from their parents, which is very difficult for trans people to get. A survey report showed that 35.5% of trans people in the survey want to receive gender-affirming healthcare, but only 3.8% had received the surgery. Some trans people even risk their lives with dangerous self-surgery. Some trans people even risk their lives with
- 27. Mainland China doesn't allow trans people to change their gender marker without receiving the surgery, xxxiv although Taiwan and Hong Kong xxxvi already recognised this right in 2021 and 2022, respectively. China also doesn't recognise the non-binary or third gender marker. Besides, it is very hard for trans people to change their gender marker in their degree certificates after they have had surgery. XXXVIII
- 28. In 2021, China started a special action of "beating the medicine girls" to ban the illegal online selling of hormone medicines that trans women need. The police arrested some sellers and buyers and detained the medicines from both sides. In 2022, China released a new policy to ban all the online selling of such medicines. Soon after the release of the policy, the news about the police investigating local pharmacy stores to ban the selling of such medicines became a hot topic on Weibo. All these changes increase the barriers that trans people face in accessing hormone replacement therapy and force trans people to turn to black markets. The policy is a policy of the medicines are people to turn to black markets.
- 29. China issued a policy in 2021 to ban "Niang pao" or "sissy men" from appearing on TV and video streaming sites. xliii Then, some non-binary and cross-dresser influencers found their videos got banned in Douyin, Xiaohongshu, and Bilibili. xliv Some trans influencers found this has led to a rise in transphobic comments on social media and fear of losing their jobs. xlv The most famous Chinese trans celebrity Jin Xing also got banned from popular reality shows. xlvi
- 30. China doesn't consider any kind of conversion therapy illegal. A study of trans teenagers in China showed that almost one in five were forced into conversion therapies. XIVIII An 18 years old trans woman called Kecheng, and a 17 years old trans woman called Xiaodi, were both sent by their parents to educational organisations to receive conversion therapy. XIVIIII In 2020, some volunteers helped Kecheng to call the police but still could not get her out of the locked campus. Xiaodi tried to escape from the locked campus three times in 2019.

# Media Censorship and LGBTQ Visibility in China

- 31. The Chinese Government severely restricts the participation of LGBTQ individuals in cultural life and their ability to benefit from social progress through extensive censorship of LGBTQ media content. China's media censorship regulations, such as the 2016 TV Content Production Rules<sup>xlix</sup> and 2017 Content Review Rules for Online Audiovisual Programs,<sup>1</sup> explicitly ban the use of the term "homosexuality," leading to widespread purging and deletion of LGBTQ references from social media platforms and mainstream media.
- 32. The 2014 report by the UNDP highlighted the significant role of media and technology, particularly social media, in facilitating networking, advocacy, and the promotion of the work of LGBTQ NGOs. However, the lack of transparency from the Government regarding the censorship of LGBTQ content has resulted in unpredictable crackdowns. For instance, in 2014, a documentary depicting parents learning to support their LGBTQ children was simultaneously removed from multiple video-sharing platforms. Similarly, in 2019, Weibo, China's equivalent of Twitter, closed down discussion spaces dedicated to lesbian issues.
- 33. Pervasive censorship in China has hindered advocacy efforts and public education on LGBTQ issues. In 2019, concerns were raised about mental health professionals' hesitance to collaborate due to increased censorship. An online educational platform even cancelled a lecture series on LGBTQ-affirming therapy following the introduction of stricter censorship rules in 2017. liv
- 34. As per the UNDP report, sexual minorities in China have negligible visibility in traditional media forms like newspapers, magazines, radio, film, and television, contributing only 1.8% and 3.1%, respectively. The limited and often uncomprehensive representation in media impedes advocacy for equal rights and efforts to combat prejudice. Furthermore, censorship targeting the LGBTQ community discriminatively curbs public education on LGBTQ issues and stifles the free exchange of ideas within the community.

# Reproductive and Parental Rights of Lesbian and Bisexual Women

- 35. In China, the legal definition of marriage is strictly heterosexual and monogamous. This narrow interpretation intertwines regulations on reproductive and parental rights, leaving the rights of lesbian and bisexual women inadequately safeguarded. As a result, their rights are sometimes infringed upon within the existing institutional framework.
- 36. Per the "Specifications for Human Assisted Reproductive Technology" published by the Chinese Ministry of Health in 2003, individuals pursuing assisted

reproductive services must possess a marriage certificate or a foreign one. Iv Existing regulations in China prohibit healthcare providers from offering "human-assisted reproductive technology" to unmarried women, including those identifying as lesbian and bisexual. This prevents them from accessing reproductive services like sperm banks and artificial reproductive methods.

- 37. Furthermore, unmarried women, including lesbian and bisexual women, are unable to access fertility preservation methods like egg freezing in China. In late 2019, Xu Zaozao, a single woman, filed a lawsuit against Beijing Capital Medical University Affiliated Obstetrics and Gynecology Hospital after being denied egg-freezing services, alleging a violation of her personal rights. Although the initial lawsuit was dismissed by the Beijing court, Xu lodged an appeal in August 2022, and the second trial took place on May 9, 2023. lvi The verdict is still pending.
- 38. In China, the absence of legal recognition for same-sex marriage leaves the parental rights of lesbian couples in jeopardy. Notable cases include a September 2020 dispute in Xiamen where only the birth mother's custody rights were recognized, and an April 2020 case where Zhang Peiyi, a Chinese lesbian mother of two, lost access to her children after a disagreement with her former partner. Her partner took the children away, resulting in Zhang's inability to see them since then. lvii The case is yet to be brought to trial.

# Conclusion

- 39. This report has provided a comprehensive account of discrimination based on SOGIE in China. Despite repeated affirmations by the Chinese Government during previous cycles of the UPR and other treaty body reviews that steps have been taken to protect the rights of LGBTQ persons and eradicate all forms of discrimination based on SOGIE, individuals in China who identify as LGBTQ continue to face significant obstacles in the exercise of their fundamental human rights.
- 40. In response to these issues, we strongly call upon the international community and human rights organisations to continue their scrutiny of the rights situation of LGBTQ people in China and apply pressure on the Chinese Government to ensure respect for and protection of human rights. We encourage the LGBTQ community and NGOs in China to continue their advocacy efforts for the promotion of the rights and welfare of LGBTQ individuals.

(5300 words)

<sup>1</sup> Wang, Yuanyuan, Zhishan Hu, Ke Peng, Joanne Rechdan, Yuan Yang, Lijuan Wu, Ying Xin, et al. 2020. "Mapping out a Spectrum of the Chinese Public's Discrimination toward the LGBT Community: Results from a National Survey." *BMC Public Health* 20 (1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-

08834-y.

ii A/HRC/WG.6/31/CHN/1

iii A/HRC/40/6

- <sup>iv</sup> The Ministry of Education's Response to Proposal No. 4404 (Education Category 410) from the Third Session of the 13th National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference
- <sup>v</sup> UNDP. "Being LGBTI in China | United Nations Development Programme." *UNDP*. May 16, 2016. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.undp.org/china/publications/being-lgbti-china">https://www.undp.org/china/publications/being-lgbti-china</a>.
- vi World Observation Society (天下观察社), "A Male Student from Shandong Art Institute Passed Away due to Discrimination from a Teacher Based on His Sexual Orientation (山东艺术学院一男生,因性取向被老师歧视离世)," *Quanmin.baidu.com*, September 20, 2022, accessed July 11, 2023,\_https://quanmin.baidu.com/sv?source=share-h5&pd=qm\_share\_search&vid=5892000110853900671.
- vii Yu, Huazhen. "A 17-Year-Old Student in Beijing Was Expelled for Speaking about Homosexuality, with the School Citing Potential Impact on Children's Health (北京 17 岁幼教专业学生发表同性恋言论被劝退,校方称就业会影响幼儿身心健康)." *New.qq.com*, January 28, 2021, accessed July 11, 2023, <a href="https://new.qq.com/rain/a/20210128A0ENDZ00">https://new.qq.com/rain/a/20210128A0ENDZ00</a>.

viii P.R.C Labour Law, art.3

- UNDP. "Being LGBTI in China | United Nations Development Programme." *UNDP*. May 16, 2016. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.undp.org/china/publications/being-lgbti-china">https://www.undp.org/china/publications/being-lgbti-china</a>.
- x Daily People (每日人物), "Behind the Suicide of a Homosexual Civil Servant: Criticized for Writing a Thesis on Homosexuality, Later Assigned Menial Tasks by Superiors (同性恋公务员自杀背后: 因写同志论文遭人非议,后被领导派坐窗口)," Wappass.baidu.com, May 18, 2019, accessed July 11, 2023, https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1633796441826000971&wfr=spider&for=pc.
- Li, Peiyun, and Chang Tan. "Difficult to Correct Employment Prejudice, Hard to Change Gender on Diplomas (难纠的就业偏见,难改的文凭性别)." *New.qq.com*, January 19, 2020, accessed July 11, 2023, <a href="https://new.qq.com/rain/a/20200120A003VZ00">https://new.qq.com/rain/a/20200120A003VZ00</a>.
- xii P.R.C Marriage Act. art.2
- Advocates for Diverse Family Network, "China's First Female Sexual Minority Research Study on Reproductive Rights (中国首个女性性少数生育权状况调查报告)," May 18, 2021, accessed July 11, 2023, https://freewechat.com/a/MjM5NTg5OTE0NA==/2653695634/1.
- xiv Hunt, Katie, and Serena Dong. "China: Lesbian Couple Ties Knot in Push for Same-Sex Marriage." *CNN*, July 2, 2015, accessed June 17, 2023, edition.cnn.com/2015/07/02/asia/china-same-sex-marriage/index.html
- xv Qian Han, "The Property Lawsuit between 80-Year-Old Lesbian Couple (八旬女同性恋人的财产官司)," Southern Weekly, May 13, 2021, accessed July 11, 2023,\_

https://www.infzm.com/contents/206235.

- Parkin, Siodhbhra. "How China Regulates Foreign Non-Governmental Organizations." *China File*, last modified August 27, 2019, accessed July 11, 2023, <a href="https://www.chinafile.com/ngo/latest/how-china-regulates-foreign-non-governmental-organizations">https://www.chinafile.com/ngo/latest/how-china-regulates-foreign-non-governmental-organizations</a>.
- xvii Daniel Villarreal, "China is shutting down local LGBTQ groups, using this sneaky bureaucratic trick," *LGBTQ Nation*, last modified January 13, 2019, accessed July 11, 2023,\_\_https://www.lgbtqnation.com/2019/01/china-shutting-local-lgbtq-groups-using-sneaky-bureaucratic-trick/.
- xviii Plantan, Elizabeth. 2020. "A Tale of Two Laws: Managing Foreign Agents and Overseas NGOs in Russia and China." In *Citizens and the State in Authoritarian Regimes: Comparing China and Russia*,

edited by Karrie Koesel, Valerie Bunce and Jessica Weiss, 0. Oxford University Press.

- Wu, Zunyou, Yu Wang, Roger Detels, Marc Bulterys, and Jennifer M. McGoogan. 2020. *HIV/AIDS* in China Epidemiology, Prevention and Treatment / edited by Zunyou Wu, Yu Wang, Roger Detels, Marc Bulterys, Jennifer M. McGoogan. 1st ed. 2020. ed. Singapore: Springer Singapore.
- xx Guo, Zuiyuan, Dan Xiao, Shuang Xu, and Kevin He. 2020. "Analysis and forecast of the HIV/AIDS epidemic in Mainland China, 1985-2016." *Journal of public health (Oxford, England)* 42 (4):E458-E467. doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdz116.
- xxi Xu, Jun-Jie, Meng-Jie Han, Yong-Jun Jiang, Hai-Bo Ding, Xi Li, Xiao-Xu Han, Fan Lv, Qing-Feng Chen, Zi-Ning Zhang, Hua-Lu Cui, Wen-Qing Geng, Jing Zhang, Qi Wang, Jing Kang, Xiao-Lin Li, Hong Sun, Ya-Jing Fu, Ming-Hui An, Qing-Hai Hu, Zhen-Xing Chu, Ying-Jie Liu, and Hong Shang. 2021. "Prevention and control of HIV/AIDS in China: lessons from the past three decades." *Chinese Medical Journal* 134 (23).
- xxii Xu, Junjie, Weiming Tang, Fujie Zhang, and Hong Shang. 2020. "PrEP in China: choices are ahead." *The lancet HIV* 7 (3):e155-e157. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(19)30293-0.
- <sup>xxiii</sup> Wang, Hui, Weiming Tang, and Hong Shang. 2022. "Expansion of PrEP and PEP services in China Comment." *The lancet HIV* 9 (7):E455-E457. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(22)00138-2.
- xxiv Xu, Jun-Jie, Meng-Jie Han, Yong-Jun Jiang, Hai-Bo Ding, Xi Li, Xiao-Xu Han, Fan Lv, Qing-Feng Chen, Zi-Ning Zhang, Hua-Lu Cui, Wen-Qing Geng, Jing Zhang, Qi Wang, Jing Kang, Xiao-Lin Li, Hong Sun, Ya-Jing Fu, Ming-Hui An, Qing-Hai Hu, Zhen-Xing Chu, Ying-Jie Liu, and Hong Shang. 2021. "Prevention and control of HIV/AIDS in China: lessons from the past three decades." *Chinese Medical Journal* 134 (23).
- Bavinton, Benjamin R., and Andrew E. Grulich. 2021. "HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis: scaling up for impact now and in the future." *The Lancet. Public health* 6 (7):e528-e533. doi: 10.1016/S2468-2667(21)00112-2.
- HIV Justice Network. "China." *HIV Justice Network*. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_ https://www.hivjustice.net/country/cn/
- Fan, Anqi. "HIV-hit Yunnan mulls legal punishment for HIV/AIDS patients who conceal conditions from spouses, sex partners." *Global Times*. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_ https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1209933.shtml.
- rogramme. Blueprint for the Provision of Comprehensive Care for Trans People and Trans Communities. Washington, DC: Futures Group, Health Policy Project, 2015. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.undp.org/vietnam/publications/blueprint-provision-comprehensive-care-trans-people-and-trans-communities-asia-and-pacific">https://www.undp.org/vietnam/publications/blueprint-provision-comprehensive-care-trans-people-and-trans-communities-asia-and-pacific</a>.
- xxix General Office of the National Health Commission. *Notice on Printing and Distributing the National Catalog of Restricted Technologies and Clinical Application Management Standards* (2022 *Edition*). Accessed July 11, 2023.\_

 $\underline{http://www.nhc.gov.cn/yzygj/s7657/202204/2efe9f8ca13f499c8e1f70844fe96144.shtml}.$ 

- xxx Wei, Nathan. "China lowers minimum age to 18 for gender reassignment surgery." *The China Project*. May 31, 2022. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://thechinaproject.com/2022/05/31/china-lowers-minimum-age-to-18-for-gender-reassignment-surgery/">https://thechinaproject.com/2022/05/31/china-lowers-minimum-age-to-18-for-gender-reassignment-surgery/</a>
- xxxi Amnesty International. *China: "I need my parents' consent to be myself" Barriers to genderaffirming treatments for transgender people in China.* Accessed July 11, 2023.\_https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa17/0269/2019/en/
- xxxii Beijing LGBT Center. 2021 National Transgender Health Survey Report. Accessed July 11, 2023. https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/HSFpurun7c2UBqXBBbYIiQ.
- xxxiii Amnesty International. "China: Transgender people risk their lives with dangerous self-surgery." Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2019/05/china-transgender-dangerous-self-surgery/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2019/05/china-transgender-dangerous-self-surgery/</a>.

UNDP and China Women's University. *Legal Gender Recognition in China: A Legal and Policy Review*. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.undp.org/china/publications/legal-gender-recognition-china-legal-and-policy-review">https://www.undp.org/china/publications/legal-gender-recognition-china-legal-and-policy-review</a>.

xxxv Taiwan Alliance to Promote Civil Partnership Rights. "Xiao E, First transwoman in Taiwan to change her legal gender without providing proof of surgery." Accessed July 11, 2023.\_ <a href="https://tapcpr.org/english/statement/2021/11/24/xiao-e-first-transwoman-in-taiwan-to-change-her-legal-gender-without-providing-proof-of-surgery">https://tapcpr.org/english/statement/2021/11/24/xiao-e-first-transwoman-in-taiwan-to-change-her-legal-gender-without-providing-proof-of-surgery</a>.

xxxvi Lau, Chris. "Transgender rights: top Hong Kong court says in landmark ruling government breached rights of 2 trans men by preventing them from changing ID cards." *South China Morning Post.* Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/society/article/3209248/top-hong-kong-court-says-landmark-ruling-government-breached-rights-2-transgender-men-preventing?module=perpetual\_scroll\_0&pgtype=article&campaign=3209248.

xxxvii UNDP and China Women's University. *Legal Gender Recognition in China: A Legal and Policy Review.* Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.undp.org/china/publications/legal-gender-recognition-china-legal-and-policy-review">https://www.undp.org/china/publications/legal-gender-recognition-china-legal-and-policy-review</a>.

xxxviii Zhuang Pinghui. "Chinese transgender graduates struggle to obtain new degree certificates after surgery." *South China Morning Post*. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3043318/chinese-transgender-graduates-struggle-obtain-new-degree.

xxxix Huolialukeerqin. "Interpretation of the New 'Two Guidelines': Supporting the rule of law for the majority of women and children." Accessed July 11, 2023.\_

https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s? biz=MzA5MDgxMTcyMQ==&mid=2652540523&idx=2&sn=d0e61e7 d5374368a03bf98e95e7f839f.

xl State Food and Drug Administration. "Announcement on Issuing the Prohibited List of Drug Online Sales (First Edition)." Accessed July 11, 2023.\_\_

https://www.nmpa.gov.cn/xxgk/ggtg/qtggtg/20221130200847133.html.

xli Mao Leijun and Ge Binqiang. "Pharmacy sells prescription drugs to minors with serious consequences, Parents: My child is ruined." *China Ningbo Net*. Accessed July 11, 2023. http://news.cnnb.com.cn/system/2022/12/02/030421436.shtml.

xlii De Guzman, Chad. "How a New Drug Law, Old Attitudes, and Persistent Health Care System Shortcomings Threaten China's Transgender Community." *Time*. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_https://time.com/6261675/china-transgender-hormones-black-market/.

xliii General Office of the State Administration of Radio and Television. "Notice on Further Strengthening the Management of Cultural Programs and Their Personnel." Accessed July 11, 2023.\_http://www.nrta.gov.cn/art/2021/9/2/art\_113\_57756.html.

xliv VICE News. "China Has Banned 'Effeminate' Men." Accessed July 11, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oJYlIGoEQ8g&ab\_channel=VICENews.

xlv Jiang Yaling. "China's 'Anti-Sissy' Campaign Unleashes a Wave of Online Transphobia." *Sixth Tone*. Accessed July 11, 2023. https://www.sixthtone.com/news/1009746.

xlvi Lee Wei Lin. "Chinese Host Jin Xing, Who Is Transgender, Accuses Jiangsu TV Of Discrimination After They Leave Her Out Of Variety Show Poster." 8 Days. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_

https://www.8days.sg/entertainment/asian/chinese-host-jin-xing-who-transgender-accuses-jiangsu-tv-discrimination-after-they-leave-her-out-variety-show-poster-587256.

xlvii Taylor, Michael. "Trans Chinese teens forced into 'conversion therapy': study." *Reuters*. Accessed July 11, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-transgender-youth-idUSKCN1VR1YE.

xlviii Henochowicz, Anne. "TRANSLATION: GAY, TRANSGENDER CHILDREN STILL BEING SENT TO 'CONVERSION THERAPY'." *China Digital Times*. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_

 $\underline{https://chinadigital times.net/2021/06/translation-gay-transgender-children-still-being-sent-to-conversion-therapy/.}$ 

xlix Qin, Amy. "China Cracks Down on Online Television." *The New York Times*, March 3, 2016. Accessed July 7, 2023. <a href="https://archive.nytimes.com/artsbeat.blogs.nytimes.com/2016/03/03/china-cracks-down-on-online-television/">https://archive.nytimes.com/artsbeat.blogs.nytimes.com/2016/03/03/china-cracks-down-on-online-television/</a>.

<sup>1</sup> Lin, Xi. "The Engaged Spectator: Reading BL Novels in Contemporary China." *Fudan Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences* 13, no. 2 (2020): 233–57. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_ https://doi.org/10.1007/s40647-019-00<u>270-6</u>.

- li UNDP. "Being LGBTI in China." UNDP. May 16, 2016. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_ https://www.undp.org/china/publications/being-lgbti-china.
- lii Shaw, Gareth, and Xiaoling Zhang. 2018. "Cyberspace and Gay Rights in a Digital China: Queer Documentary Filmmaking Under State Censorship." *China Information* 32 (2): 270–92.\_ https://doi.org/10.1177/0920203X17734134.
- liii Cui, Yichao, Naomi Yamashita, and Yi-Chieh Lee. 2022. "'We Gather Together We Collaborate Together': Exploring the Challenges and Strategies of Chinese Lesbian and Bisexual Women's Online Communities on Weibo." *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction* 6 (CSCW2): 1–31.
- liv Longarino, Darius. "Converting the Converters: Advocates in China Make the Case for LGBT-Affirming Mental Health Care." *ChinaFile*, October 18, 2019. Accessed July 11, 2023.\_\_https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/viewpoint/converting-converters.
- Chinese Ministry of Health. "Specifications for Human Assisted Reproductive Technology." 2003. Accessed July 11, 2023. http://fgcx.bjcourt.gov.cn:4601/law?fn=chl316s016.txt.
- AFP in Beijing. "Chinese woman appeals in battle for right to freeze her eggs." *The Guardian*, May 9, 2023. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/may/09/china-woman-xu-zaozao-appeals-right-to-freeze-eggs">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/may/09/china-woman-xu-zaozao-appeals-right-to-freeze-eggs</a>.
- lvii Reuters. "Lesbian couple's custody case takes China into uncharted legal waters." 2020. Accessed July 11, 2023. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/lesbian-couple-s-custody-case-takes-china-uncharted-legal-waters-n1191671">https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/lesbian-couple-s-custody-case-takes-china-uncharted-legal-waters-n1191671</a>.